

Indo-Pacific Strategies of U.S. Allies and Partners: Issues for Congress

Ben Dolven, Coordinator

Specialist in Asian Affairs

Bruce Vaughn, Coordinator

Specialist in Asian Affairs

January 30, 2020

Congressional Research Service

7-.... www.crs.gov R46217



Indo-Pacific Strategies of U.S. Allies and Partners: Issues for Congress

China's growing confidence in asserting itself regionally and internationally, combined with longstanding concerns about whether the United States has the capacity or commitment to remain the region's dominant actor, is leading U.S. allies and partners to adjust their strategic posture. This report seeks to outline some of these changes and to outline the perspectives of Indo-Pacific nations seeking to navigate a changing geopolitical environment, including by recasting their conception of the region to draw in new potential counterweights to China such as India, prioritizing new defense acquisitions to bolster indigenous security capacities, and seeking out new, networked security partnerships.

Several Indo-Pacific nations over the past decade have substantially increased defense spending to prepare for new challenges; in some cases they have also sought more extensive roles in

SUMMARY

R46217

January 30, 2020

Ben Dolven, Coordinator Specialist in Asian Affairs -redacted-@crs.loc.gov

Bruce Vaughn,

Coordinator Specialist in Asian Affairs -redacted-@crs.loc.gov

For a copy of the full report, please call 7-.... or visit www.crs.gov.

shaping the regional security architecture. Some are seeking to develop new intra-Asian security partnerships and strengthen existing strategic relationships. Japan, Australia, and India are among the most active in these regards.

The Trump Administration similarly has articulated strategic objectives in an expansive region from East Asia to South Asia and the Indian Ocean, and has increased defense spending. Some actions taken by President Trump, however—including his questioning of alliance relationships, his opposition to multilateral trade agreements, and possibly his moves to retreat from U.S. security commitments elsewhere in the world—have, in the view of many, sent conflicting signals to and undermined confidence in U.S. alliances and partnerships in the Indo-Pacific region. Many observers have pointed to the value of U.S. allies and partners in protecting U.S. security and values and questioned the economic elements of the Administration's Indo-Pacific strategy, arguing that the Administration has not come forward with an adequate replacement to fill the gap in U.S. engagement that was opened when President Trump withdrew from the proposed Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) trade agreement.

Developing a better understanding of how the United States' Indo-Pacific allies and partners are positioning themselves to adapt to this evolving strategic landscape can inform Congress's oversight of U.S. policies and approaches to the region. It can also aid Congress as it makes funding decisions for U.S. armed forces and foreign assistance or considers strategic aspects of potential trade agreements or other economic initiatives in the region. Within this context Congress may consider a number of questions.

- What are U.S. allies and partners' perceptions of U.S. power and commitment to the Indo-Pacific? How are these perceptions changing? If these perceptions are negative, how are they affecting U.S. interests and what should be done to change them?
- How are Indo-Pacific countries responding to China's growing economic influence and military power?
- What impact has President Trump had on the United States' relationship with key allies and partners in the Indo-Pacific and what effect, if any, has this had on U.S. interests?
- How have regional states responded to the Trump Administration's Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy? Is the strategy calibrated to gain regional support to achieve U.S. interests? Is it well understood in the region, and is its implementation sufficient to convince the region of U.S. commitment? If not, what should change, and in what ways?
- Do new security partnerships in Asia raise policy questions or opportunities in areas such as new arms sales, training, or exercises?

This report will compare various nations' approaches to bolstering their collective security through increased defense spending and evolving security networks and strategic linkages, and identify options for the United States, and for Congress specifically in light of answers to the above questions.

Contents

Introduction
Japan
Indo-Pacific Vision and Strategic Context
Relations with the United States
Defense Spending7
Emerging Strategic Relationships
Australia
India and the "Quad"
The Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN)9
The North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO)9
India10
Indo-Pacific Vision and Strategic Context 10
Relations with the United States
Defense Spending11
Emerging Strategic Relationships 12
Japan and Australia
China
Russia
Iran
Australia 14
Indo-Pacific Vision and Strategic Context
Relations with the United States
Defense Spending17
Emerging Strategic Relationships
European Countries
France
Emerging Strategic Relationships
The United Kingdom
Emerging Strategic Partnerships
ASEAN and Member States
Indonesia
Singapore
Vietnam
Questions for Congress

Figures

Figure 1. The Indo-Pacific Region	
Figure 2. Japan's Defense Budget	
Figure 3. India's Defense Budget	
Figure 4. Australia's Defense Budget	
Figure 5. Indonesia's Defense Budget	
Figure 6. Singapore's Defense Budget	

Figure 7	Vietnam's Defense Budget	30
riguic /.	viculalit s Detense Dudget	50

Contacts

Author Contact Information	
----------------------------	--

Introduction

Many Indo-Pacific nations have responded to China's growing willingness to exert its influence in the region and globally¹—as well as to the perception that the United States' commitment to the region may be weakening. In part those actions have fostered developing new strategies to strengthen their geopolitical position independent of the United States.² Regional states have been concerned about numerous Chinese actions, including its extensive military modernization, its more assertive pursuit of maritime territorial claims and efforts to control international or disputed waters, placement of military assets on artificial islands it has created in the South China Sea, efforts to suppress international criticism or pushback through coercive diplomatic or economic measures, and its expanding global presence, including its military base at Djibouti.

Economic dynamics may also be playing a role in governments' policymaking, as economic interdependence between China and virtually all its neighbors remains very strong, and the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) may further deepen trade and investment links between China and regional states. That increased economic interdependence, coupled with China's increasing assertiveness and willingness to use economic levers for political reasons, may be heightening Indo-Pacific nations' strategic mistrust of Beijing. Other shifts affecting the geostrategic balance in the region include the rise of North Korea as a nuclear power, Japan's nascent reacquisition of power projection capabilities, and the introduction of new military technologies (e.g., drones, anti-ship missiles) that appear to challenge traditional elements of military power, which could potentially erode U.S. (and other large military powers') traditional military advantages.

Indo-Pacific nations recently appear to be accelerating the adoption of hedging strategies, at least in part because of the Trump Administration's perceived retreat from the United States' traditional role as guarantor of the liberal international order.³ Understanding these strategies may be important for Congress as it addresses U.S. diplomatic, security, and economic interests in the region and exerts oversight over the Trump Administration's policies towards U.S. allies and partners.

The Trump Administration has sent conflicting signals about its posture in Asia. The Administration's 2018 National Defense Strategy emphasizes the need to "Strengthen Alliances and Attract New Partners." In addressing the need to "expand Indo-Pacific alliances and partnerships" the document states, "We will strengthen our alliances and partnerships in the Indo-Pacific to a networked security architecture capable of deterring aggression, maintaining stability, and ensuring free access to common domains ... to preserve the free and open international system."⁴ Similarly, the Department of Defense *Indo-Pacific Strategy Report: Preparedness, Partnerships, and Promoting a Networked Region* of June 2019 calls for a "more robust

¹ The 2008 global financial crisis hit most developing nations hard and kept their governments focused on domestic recovery, but left China largely unscathed and aware of a new role that it could play as an increasingly economically and militarily powerful nation. As a result, China has increasingly sought to play a greater role in international governance and actively press its interests internationally.

² Kori Schake, "Managing American Decline," *The Atlantic*, November 24, 2018.

³ E. Brattberg and M. Kimmage, "Trump and the (Liberal) International Order," *The National Interest*, February 26, 2018.

⁴ Secretary of Defense Jim Mattis, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Sharpening the American Military's Competitive Edge*, U.S. Department of Defense, p. 9, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf.

constellation of allies and partners."⁵ In an address to the U.S. Naval Academy in August 2019, Secretary of Defense Mark Esper described the Indo-Pacific as "our priority theater" and stated

 \dots allies and partners want us to lead \dots but to do that we must also be present in the region... Not everywhere, but we have to be in the key locations. This means looking at how we expand our basing locations, investing more time and resources into certain regions we haven't been to in the past.⁶

Counter to these statements' emphasis on allies and partners, however, the Trump Administration has appeared to some less-engaged on regional issues, sending lower-level officials to key regional summits, withdrawing from the proposed Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) trade agreement, and canceling joint exercises with South Korea. In addition, President Trump has openly questioned the value many of the United States' alliance relationships, particularly with Japan and South Korea. As a result, some observers note that U.S. allies and partners also may be increasingly concerned over aligning too closely with the United States at a time when the United States commitment to the region is questioned, even as many in the region hope that the United States continues to play a dominant or balancing role in Asia.⁷ For many in Asia, the strategic picture has been complicated further by the Trump Administration's trade policies, which are sometimes perceived as asking partners to choose between the United States and China—both critical trade and investment relationships that have been crucial to their economic successes over the past few decades.

In response to these developments, some allies and partners are expanding their defense budgets, embarking on major arms purchases, and looking to create new defense and security networks to strengthen their collective ability to maintain their independence from Chinese influence.⁸ Within this evolving context, regional states are adjusting their strategic calculations. A number of trends appear to be emerging across the Indo-Pacific:

- Several regional states have sought to develop new intra-Asian security partnerships to augment and broaden existing relationships. Japan, Australia, and India are among the most active in this regard;⁹
- Numerous Asian states have adopted an "Indo-Pacific" conception of the region, strategically linking the Indian and Pacific Ocean regions. However, the concept remains vague and not all states agree on what it means;
- Many regional states have increased defense spending, although spending as a percentage of GDP has been relatively steady, and some have adopted more outward-looking defense strategies.

Congress has sought to address questions about whether these developments present the United States with challenges and/or opportunities to promote U.S. interests in the Indo-Pacific, and to assess the efficacy of the Trump Administration's strategy towards the region. Some Members of

⁵ Department of Defense, *Indo-Pacific Strategy Report: Preparedness, Partnerships, and Promoting a Networked Region*, June 1, 2019.

⁶ A. Mehta, "Esper Calls for New Basing Investments in the Pacific," *Defense News*, 8/28/19.

⁷ Sharon Stirling, *Mind the Gap: National Views of the Free and Open Indo-Pacific*, German Marshal Fund, 2019.

⁸ Defense spending in the Asia-Pacific has increased 52% over the past decade. David Pierson, "Military Spending Is Soaring in the Asia-Pacific Region," *Los Angeles Times*, June 7, 2019. For more information on how Indo-Pacific countries are advancing their economic interests in response to the Trump Administration's trade policy and increased U.S.-China trade tensions, please see CRS In Focus IF10000, *TPP: Overview and Current Status*, by Brock R. Williams and Ian F. Fergusson.

⁹ "The Thickening Web of Asian Security Cooperation: Deepening Defense Ties Among U.S. Allies and Partners in the Indo-Pacific," Scott Harold et al, RAND Corporation, 2019.

Congress have also sought to demonstrate Congress's commitment to maintaining and expanding both alliance and other relationships in the Indo-Pacific.

In December 2018, for instance, the 115th Congress passed, and President Trump signed into law, the Asia Reassurance Initiative Act of 2018 (ARIA; P.L. 115-409), which provides a broad statement of U.S. policy for the Indo-Pacific region and establishes a set of reporting requirements for the executive branch regarding U.S. policy in the region. ARIA emphasizes the need to "expand security and defense cooperation with allies and partners" and to "sustain a strong military presence in the Indo-Pacific region." It states that "Without strong leadership from the United States, the international system, fundamentally rooted in the rule of law, may wither.... It is imperative that the United States continue to play a leading role in the Indo-Pacific."

In addition to numerous pieces of legislation aimed at addressing challenges associated with China,¹⁰ the 116th Congress has also introduced numerous pieces of legislation that seek to emphasize U.S. commitment to the region, including to U.S alliances and partnerships, and to guide U.S. policy. Relevant legislation includes:

- S. 2547—Indo-Pacific Cooperation Act of 2019;
- S.Res. 183—Reaffirming the vital role of the United States-Japan alliance in promoting peace, stability, and prosperity in the Indo-Pacific region and beyond, and for other purposes;
- H.Res. 349—Reaffirming the vital role of the United States-Japan alliance in promoting peace, stability, and prosperity in the Indo-Pacific region and beyond;
- S.Res. 67—Expressing the sense of the Senate on the importance and vitality of the United States alliances with Japan and the Republic of Korea, and our trilateral cooperation in the pursuit of shared interests;
- H.Res. 127—Expressing the sense of the House of Representatives on the importance and vitality of the United States alliances with Japan and the Republic of Korea, and our trilateral cooperation in the pursuit of shared interests;
- S. 985—Allied Burden Sharing Report Act of 2019;
- H.R. 2047—Allied Burden Sharing Report Act of 2019; and
- H.R. 2123—United States-India Enhanced Cooperation Act of 2019.

¹⁰ For more information, see CRS Report R41108, U.S.-China Relations: An Overview of Policy Issues, by Susan V. Lawrence.





Source: Map prepared by Hannah Fischer and Amber Wilhelm with CRS. **Notes:** There are different definitions of the geographic scope of the Indo-Pacific region.

Japan

Indo-Pacific Vision and Strategic Context

Since Prime Minister Shinzo Abe delivered a speech before the Indian Parliament in 2007 during his first term, Japan has been at the forefront of promoting the concept of the Indian Ocean and Pacific Ocean regions as a single strategic space. Japan is driven, among other things, by its fear of China's increasing power and influence in the region. Although Sino-Japanese relations have stabilized in 2018 and 2019 following several years of heightened tensions, Tokyo's security concerns about China's intentions have been exacerbated by a territorial dispute over a set of islands in the East China Sea (known as the Senkakus in Japan and the Diaoyutai in China), where China has sought over the past decade to press its claims through a growing civilian and maritime law enforcement presence. Abe is reportedly anxious to establish a regional order that is not defined by China's economic, geographic, and strategic dominance, and has sought new partners who can offer a counterweight to China's clout. Expanding the region to include the South Asian subcontinent—some claim that Abe himself coined the concept of the "Indo-Pacific"—broadens the strategic landscape.

Japan's insecurity is heightened by perceptions that the United States may be a waning power in the region. Japan wants the United States to remain a dominant presence, and the Trump Administration's Free and Open Indo-Pacific formulation asserts that the United States must demonstrate leadership and stay engaged.¹¹

Japan's Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy differs from the U.S. formulation in some ways, particularly in how the region is defined geographically. Tokyo has a broader view of the Indo-Pacific, encompassing not just the Indian Ocean but extending to the east coast of Africa¹² while the U.S. concept does not. Japan and India are working together to develop an Asia Africa Growth Corridor (AAGC), which seeks to coordinate their efforts with other countries to develop regional economic linkages, connectivity, and networks between Asia and Africa. (The AAGC is also a component of the India Japan Joint Vision 2025 for the Indo-Pacific Region, a joint statement signed by the leaders of Japan and India in 2018 to deepen defense cooperation and to facilitate the sale of defense equipment from Japan to India.¹³) Because of constitutional limitations on Japan's military, Tokyo's Indo-Pacific focus is on infrastructure improvement, trade and investment, and governance programs, another key difference from the Trump Administration's Indo-Pacific strategy, which includes significant military and security elements.¹⁴

Despite legal limitations, the Abe government is seeking to increase its security cooperation as part of its Indo-Pacific strategy. In December 2018, Japan released a pair of documents that are intended to guide its national defense efforts, including the defense budget, over the next decade—the *National Defense Program Guidelines for FY2019 and Beyond*¹⁵ and the *Medium*

¹¹ CRS Report R45396, *The Trump Administration's "Free and Open Indo-Pacific": Issues for Congress*, coordinated by Bruce Vaughn.

¹² Government of Japan, "Towards Free and Open Indo-Pacific," https://www.mofa.go.jp/files/000407643.pdf.

¹³ Titli Basu, "Thinking Africa: India, Japan, and the Asia Africa Growth Corridor," *The Diplomat*, June 3, 2017.

¹⁴ See, for example, Japanese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Internal Cooperation Bureau, "A New Foreign Policy Strategy: 'Free and Open Indo-Pacific Strategy," in "Priority Policy for Development Cooperation," April 2017, https://www.mofa.go.jp/files/000259285.pdf.

¹⁵ Japan Ministry of Defense, "National Defense Program Guidelines for FY2019 and Beyond," December 18, 2018,

*Term Defense Program (FY2019-FY2023).*¹⁶ With concerns over China and North Korea at their heart, the guidelines layout a continued dual strategy of strengthening Japan's own defense program while also strengthening security cooperation with the United States and other countries.

The 2019 National Defense Program Guidelines show stark shifts in content from previous iterations. Importantly, the document emphasizes Japan's own defense efforts independent of the security cooperation with the United States, stating upfront that as a matter of national sovereignty "Japan's defense capability is the ultimate guarantor of its security and the clear representation of the unwavering will and ability of Japan as a peace-loving nation."¹⁷ The document calls for enhancing Japan's capabilities in traditional security domains (land, air, and sea), such as with increasing the use of unmanned vehicles and operationally flexible Short Take-Off and Vertical Landing (STOVL) fighter aircraft. It also highlights the importance of "new domains" such as cyber, space, and the electromagnetic spectrum. Overall, Japan aims for efforts with the United States to remain on a similar trajectory as the past, but it places more emphasis on cooperation with Australia and India, and less with South Korea.

Relations with the United States

Japanese leaders—particularly Prime Minister Shinzo Abe—have deepened defense cooperation with the United States for the past two decades as part of their efforts to ensure China does not become a regional hegemon. Among Abe's efforts to strengthen the alliance are updating the bilateral defense guidelines, re-interpreting a constitutional clause to allow for collective self-defense activities, pushing legislation through the Japanese parliament to allow for broader engagement with the United States, and pressing for the construction of a controversial U.S. Marine air base in Okinawa.

Japan continues to put its alliance with the United States at the center of its security strategy, despite some significant differences with U.S. foreign policy under the Trump Administration that could threaten Tokyo's desire to keep the United States engaged in the region. Many in Japan are anxious that President Trump's approach to dealing with North Korea may marginalize Tokyo's primary concerns with North Korea's short and medium-range missile capabilities and the fate of several Japanese nationals abducted by North Korean agents in the 1970s and 1980s. Japan has also expressed disappointment with the U.S. decision to withdraw from the Paris Climate Accord. Japan was also dismayed at the U.S. decision to withdraw from the TPP in 2017. Japan views the multilateral trade agreement as a fundamental element of its Indo-Pacific strategy, and led the effort to salvage the agreement, now known as the TPP-11 (or as the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for the Trans-Pacific Partnership, or CPTPP). The pact entered into force at the end of 2018.

Although Japan reached a limited trade agreement with the United States in 2019, it received no assurance that the Trump Administration will not impose tariffs on its auto industry. In 2020 Japan is due to re-negotiate its burden sharing arrangement that offsets the cost of stationing U.S. military forces on its territory and anticipates that the Trump Administration will demand a significant increase in Japan's contribution.

http://www.mod.go.jp/j/approach/agenda/guideline/2019/pdf/20181218_e.pdf.

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ Ibid.

Defense Spending



Figure 2. Japan's Defense Budget

(2009-2019)

Japan's supplementary 2019 Medium Term Defense Program lays out a detailed picture of intended activities. The Program projects a five-year expenditure plan that would cost \$27,470 billion (about US\$250 billion¹⁸), although it also suggests the annual defense budget target would be \$25,500 billion, or US\$232 billion.

The 2019 Medium Term Defense Program indicates that the majority of the increased budget will be spent on more up-to-date weapons technology, such as the continued replacement of old F-15 jets with F-35As and the introduction of STOVL F-35s. Another major expense is plans to procure a new type of destroyer and to retrofit one of their current destroyer-class vessels (Izumo-class helicopter carrier) with capabilities to accommodate the STOVL aircraft. Further, the program calls for the procurement of a variety of missiles and missile-defense systems. In this area Japan has already agreed to expand its Aegis ballistic missile defense systems at a reported cost of \$2.15 billion¹⁹, announced plans to build new medium- and long-range cruise missiles²⁰, and agreed to a much smaller purchase joint strike missiles that will give it land-attack capabilities from the air for the first time.²¹ These advanced systems enhance Self Defense Forces

Source: The Military Balance, IISS (International Institute for Strategic Studies). **Notes:** Values provided are in absolute terms and not adjusted for inflation. \$1=109.02 yen (1/30/20)

¹⁸ Using a basic exchange rate of 110 JPY to the USD.

¹⁹ Defense Security Cooperation Agency, "Japan—AEGIS Weapon System," news release, January 29, 2019, https://dsca.mil/major-arms-sales/japan-aegis-weapon-system.

²⁰ "Japan to Develop Mid-Long-Range Cruise Missiles," NHK World-Japan, March 19, 2019, https://www3.nhk.or.jp/ nhkworld/en/news/20190319_30/.

²¹ Tyler Rogoway, "Japan Buying Joint Strike Missiles for Its F-35As Is a Much Bigger Deal Than It Sounds," TheDrive.com, March 13, 2019, http://www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/26939/japan-buying-joint-strike-missiles-forits-f-35as-is-a-much-bigger-deal-than-it-sounds.

(SDF, Japan's name for its military) capabilities and underscore Japan's commitment to shoulder more of its security needs instead of relying on U.S. protection. The Program calls for "reorganization of the major SDF units," and personnel levels are expected to increase by about three percent since the 2000s.

Emerging Strategic Relationships

Japan's defense relationships with countries other than the United States are less developed but Japan is actively working to expand its security partnerships beyond the United States. Some analysts suggest these efforts reflect concern about the durability of the U.S. alliance and a general need to diversify security partners.²²

Australia

Ties with Australia have become increasingly institutionalized and regular. Australia is Japan's top energy supplier, and a series of economic and security pacts have been signed under Abe, including a \$40 billion gas project, Japan's biggest ever foreign investment.²³ In 2007, the two nations reached agreement on a Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation,²⁴ and in 2017, Tokyo and Canberra signed an updated acquisition and cross-servicing agreement (ACSA).

As another U.S. treaty ally, Australia uses similar practices and equipment, which may make cooperation with Japan more accessible. Although Japan had some difficult World War II history with Australia,²⁵ Abe himself has made efforts to overcome this potential obstacle to closer defense ties. In 2014, during the first address to the Australian parliament by a Japanese Prime Minister, Abe explicitly referenced "the evils and horrors of history" and expressed his "most sincere condolences towards the many souls who lost their lives."²⁶ In 2018, Abe visited Darwin, the first time a Japanese leader visited the city since Imperial Japanese forces bombed it during World War II. In 2018, Japan and Australia "reiterated their determination to work proactively together and with the United States and other partners to maintain and promote a free, open, stable and prosperous Indo-Pacific founded on the rules-based international order."²⁷ Despite advancements, Canberra and Tokyo do have some differences; for example they have struggled to conclude a visiting forces agreement over a variety of concerns, including Japan's adherence to the death penalty, which could mean that an Australia soldier convicted of a heinous crime could face a death sentence, which contravenes Australia's legal system.²⁸

²² Lauren Richardson, "Abe's Visit to Australia: Raising the Stakes," *The Interpreter*, Lowy Institute, November 15, 2018.

²³ "Australia and Japan to Strengthen Defence Ties on Shinzo Abe's Historic Darwin Visit," *Financial Review*, November 11, 2018.

²⁴ Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, "Australia-Japan Bilateral Relationship," https://dfat.gov.au/geo/japan/Pages/australia-japan-bilateral-relationship.aspx.

²⁵ Over 22,000 Australians were captured by the Japanese during WWII. More than a third of those captured died in captivity. Of those, 2,700 died as POWs working on the construction of the Burma-Thailand railroad. Government of Australia, Department of Veterans Affairs, "The Burma-Thailand Railway and Hellfire Pass," https://anzacportal.dva.gov.au/history/conflicts/thaiburma-railway-and-hellfire-pass.

²⁶ Prime Minister and His Cabinet, "Remarks by Prime Minister Abe to the Australian Parliament," July 8, 2014, https://japan.kantei.go.jp/96_abe/statement/201407/0708article1.html.

²⁷Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, "Australia-Japan Bilateral Relationship," https://dfat.gov.au/geo/japan/Pages/australia-japan-bilateral-relationship.aspx.

²⁸²⁸ "Japan's Death Penalty Hinders Defense Talks with Australia," Asahi Shimbun, March 25, 2019.

India and the "Quad"

The concept of the Free and Open Indo-Pacific is particularly appealing to Japan because of its strong relationships with India and Australia, and Abe has pursued cooperation with these maritime democracies and the United States as part of the "quad" grouping. During Abe's first stint as Prime Minister in 2006-2007, he pursued tighter relations with India, both bilaterally and as part of his "security diamond" concept. Under Abe and Prime Minister Narendra Modi, interest in developing stronger ties intensified, and the two countries have developed more bilateral dialogues at all levels of government, supported each other on areas of mutual concern, and bolstered educational and cultural exchanges.

Analysts point to mutual respect for democratic institutions, as well as shared strategic and economic interests, that have allowed the relationship to flourish. Japan and India—both of which have long-standing territorial disputes with China—have sought to increase their bilateral cooperation in apparent response to alarms raised by China's actions over the past decade perceived as too assertive or even aggressive. Japanese companies have made major investments in India in recent years, most notably with the \$100 billion Delhi-Mumbai Industrial Corridor project, and Japanese investment already plays a central role in providing regional alternatives to China's BRI. In October 2018 Prime Ministers Abe and Modi reaffirmed their commitment to bilateral economic and defense cooperation at the 13th annual India Japan Summit. Japan and India have expanded joint military exercises to include army and air force units in addition to the annual Malabar naval exercise.²⁹

Many analysts see engaging India in a broader security framework as the primary challenge to establishing a quadrilateral arrangement. The United States has treaty alliances with both Japan and Australia, and Japan and Australia have also developed a sophisticated security partnership in the past decade. India, however, appears to have been more reluctant to sign on to international commitments from its legacy as a "non-aligned movement" state and is more reluctant to antagonize Beijing.³⁰

The Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN)

Japan has maintained a consistent level of economic and diplomatic engagement with ASEAN countries for several decades. Although more limited, Japan also has expanded the security dimension of its relationships with several Southeast Asian countries under Abe's stewardship. Maritime security has been a particular focus with Vietnam, the Philippines, and Malaysia. Japan has participated in a multitude of regional fora that address maritime issues and has deployed its Coast Guard to work with ASEAN countries. Japan promotes cooperation and provides resources to address anti-piracy, counter-terrorism, cyber security, and humanitarian assistance and disaster response in Southeast Asia.

The North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO)

Japan also has sought to deepen ties with the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO). Japan is considered NATO's longest standing partner outside of Europe, and recently has participated in exercises in the Baltic Sea with the Standing NATO Maritime Group One.³¹ With an emphasis on

²⁹ The Malabar naval exercise involves forces from Japan, the United States and India as permanent members. N. Hussein and Tang Ming Hui, "Japan and India Achieve Alignment Without Alliance," *Policy Forum*, February 7, 2019.
³⁰ Constantin Xavier, "Modi's Middle Way," *Asan Forum*, August 28, 2019.

³¹ "NATO and Japan Conduct Exercise in the Baltic Sea," North Atlantic Treaty Organization website news, August

maritime security, Japan participates in the Partnership Interoperability Platform (which seeks to develop better connectivity between NATO and partner forces), provides financial support for efforts to stabilize Afghanistan, and takes part in assorted other NATO capacity building programs.³²

India

Indo-Pacific Vision and Strategic Context

New Delhi broadly endorses the Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy pursued by Washington, and India benefits from the higher visibility this strategy provides for India's global role and for its immediate region. Despite its interest in working more closely with the United States, India has not fully relinquished the "nonalignment" posture it maintained for most of the Cold War (more recently pursuing "strategic autonomy" or a "pragmatic and outcome-oriented foreign policy"³³). It continues to favor multilateralism and to seek a measure of balance in its relations with the United States and neighboring China. New Delhi sees China as a more economically and militarily powerful rival, and is concerned about China's growing presence and influence in South Asia and the Indian Ocean region. Thus, Prime Minister Modi has articulated a vision of a free, open, and *inclusive* Indo-Pacific, and India has engaged Russia, Japan, Australia, and other Indo-Pacific countries as potential balancers of China's influence while remaining wary of joining any nascent security architectures that could antagonize Beijing. While India endorses the United States' Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy, its own approach differs in significant ways.

[I]t gives equal emphasis to the term 'inclusive' in the pursuit of progress and prosperity, including all nations in this geography and "others beyond who have a stake in it"; it does not see the region as a strategy or as a club of limited members; it does not consider such a geographical definition as directed against any country; nor as a grouping that seeks to dominate.³⁴

Some observers have described India's foreign policy under Modi as having new dynamism as India seeks to transform its Look East policy into an Act East policy.³⁵ The inaugural Singapore-India-Thailand Maritime Exercise (SITMEX) was held in the Andaman Sea in September 2019 and has been viewed by observers as "a tangible demonstration of intra-Asian security networking."³⁶ By some accounts, India is poorly suited to serve as the western anchor of the Free and Open Indo-Pacific, given its apparent intention to maintain strategic autonomy, and its alleged lack of will and/or capacity to effectively counterbalance China. Moreover, many in India consider a Free and Open Indo-Pacific conception that terminates at India's western coast (as the

^{27, 2018.}

³² "Relations with Japan," North Atlantic Treaty Organization website news, September 12, 2018.

³³ Government of India, *Ministry of External Affairs Annual Report 2017-2018*, http://mea.gov.in/Uploads/ PublicationDocs/29788_MEA-AR-2017-18-03-02-2018.pdf.

³⁴ Rahaul Choudhury, "Modi Spells Out Free, Open, Inclusive Indo-Pacific Policy," IISS, August 7, 2018.

³⁵ E. Watson-Lynn and I. Keall, "Modi's Play for the Indo-Pacific Century: From Look East to Act East," Australian Institute for International Affairs, July 18, 2019.

³⁶ P. Parameswaran, "What's Behind the First India-Singapore-Thailand Trilateral Maritime Exercise?" *The Diplomat*, September 17, 2019.

Trump Administration's conception appears to do) to be "a decidedly U.S.-centric, non-Indian perspective" that omits a huge swath of India's strategic vista to the west.³⁷

Relations with the United States

Most analysts consider that the Modi/BJP victory in spring 2019 parliamentary elections has empowered the Indian leader domestically and on the global stage.³⁸ Given Modi's reputation for a "muscular" foreign policy, this could lead to a greater willingness to resist Chinese assertiveness and move closer to the United States while not abandoning multilateral approaches.³⁹ Yet challenges with the United States loom: many Indian strategic thinkers say their country's national interests are served by continued engagement with Russia and Iran, and thus contend there will be limits to New Delhi's willingness to abide "America's short-term impulses."⁴⁰ While New Delhi generally welcomes the U.S. Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy, Indian leaders continue to demur from confronting China in most instances.⁴¹

Defense Spending

Since 2009, India's budget has grown at an average annual rate of 9%. However, as a percentage of the country's GDP, defense expenditures have decreased. More than half (51%) of India's 2019-2020 defense budget is allocated for salaries and pensions, including 70% for the Indian Army. While military modernization efforts continue, they are not taking place at the rate called for by many Indian defense analysts. Much of the country's defense equipment falls into the "vintage" category, including more than two-thirds of the Army's wares.⁴² Over the past decade capital outlays (which include procurement funds) have declined as a proportion of the total defense budget. This decline has contributed to a slowing of naval and air force acquisitions, in particular, and a continued heavy reliance on defense imports (about 60% of India's total defense equipment is imported, the bulk from Russia).⁴³ Stalled reforms in the defense sector have delayed modernization efforts, which some analysts say are already hampered by ad hoc decision making and a lack of strategic direction. In the words of one senior observer, "In fact, it is India's dependence on arms imports—and their corrupting role—that are at the root of the Indian armed forces' equipment shortages and the erosion in the combat capabilities."⁴⁴ New Delhi seeks to

³⁷ Michael Swaine, "Creating an Unstable Asia: The U.S. 'Free and Open Indo-Pacific' Strategy," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 2, 2018.

³⁸ CRS Report R45807, India's 2019 National Election and Implications for U.S. Interests, by K. Alan Kronstadt.

³⁹ Brahma Chellaney, "Election Triumph Will Boost Modi's International Clout," *Nikkei Asian Review* (Tokyo), June 1, 2019; Richard Fontaine, "Modi's Victory is America's Opportunity," *National Review*, May 29, 2019.

⁴⁰ Samir Saran, "'In India We Trust' Would Be Good US Policy," Observer Research Foundation (New Delhi), June 26, 2019. See also Manoj Joshi, "Dealing with the Big Bully" (op-ed), *Tribune India* (Chandigarh), June 25, 2019.

⁴¹ The new Indian external affairs minister recently stressed (again) that the Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept "is for something, not against somebody" (External Affairs Ministry, June 26, 2019, transcript at https://www.mea.gov.in/ Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/31471/External_Affairs_Ministers_remarks_during_Press_ Interaction_with_Secretary_of_State_of_the_United_States_of_America).

⁴² According to Indian government sources, "any modern Armed Forces should have one-third of its equipment in the vintage category, one-third in the current category and one-third in the state of the art category. As far as the Army is concerned, 68% per cent of the equipment is in the vintage category, with about 24% in the current, and 8% in the state of the art category" ("41st Report: Demands for Grants (2018-19) Army, Navy, Air Force," Lok Sabha Standing Committee on Defense, March 12, 2018, at http://164.100.47.193/lsscommittee/Defence/16_Defence_41.pdf).

⁴³ "Demands for Grants Analysis: Defense," Parliamentary Research Service (New Delhi), July 8, 2019.

⁴⁴ Brahma Chellaney, "India's Defense Planning Has No Clear Strategic Direction" (op-ed), *Hindustan Times* (Delhi), July 10, 2019. See also Harsh Pant, "We Need Not Whine About India's Small Defense Budget," Observer Research Foundation (New Delhi), July 11, 2019.

diversify its defense suppliers, recently making more purchases from Israel and the United States, among others.





Source: The Military Balance, IISS (International Institute for Strategic Studies). **Notes:** Values provided are in absolute terms and not adjusted for inflation. \$1=71.3 rupees (1/30/20)

Emerging Strategic Relationships

India is pursuing bilateral relations with Japan and Australia in a manner largely consistent with the strategic objectives of the Trump Administration's Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy, while India's bilateral relations with China, Russia and Iran could present challenges for that strategy. Despite India's interest in engaging with other regional powers in the Indo-Pacific, the 2019 Modi/BJP election win is expected to see a continuation of New Delhi's multilateralist approach to international politics in Asia, continuing to pursue stable relations with all powers, including China and Russia. India is a full member of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO), a regional grouping that also includes China, Russia, Pakistan and several Central Asian nations,⁴⁵ and conducts regular trilateral summits with China and Russia. It has been resistant to outright confrontation with Beijing, even as it resists Chinese "assertiveness" in South Asia.⁴⁶

Japan and Australia

India's deepening "strategic partnership" with Japan is a major aspect of New Delhi's broader "Act East" policy and is a key axis in the greater Indo-Pacific strategies broadly pursued by all three governments now participating in a newly established U.S.-Japan-India Trilateral Dialogue. U.S., Indian, and Japanese naval vessels held unprecedented combined naval exercises in the Bay of Bengal in 2007, and trilateral exercises focused on maritime security continue. India-Australia

⁴⁵ For more information on the SCO see http://eng.sectsco.org/.

⁴⁶ "China Says Ties with India Insulated from Differences on Belt and Road," *Hindu* (Chennai), April 19, 2019.

defense engagement is underpinned by the 2006 Memorandum on Defence Cooperation and the 2009 Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation. India and Australia also develop their maritime cooperation through the AUSINDEX biennial naval exercise.⁴⁷

China

India's relations with China have been fraught for decades, with signs of increasing enmity in recent years. Areas of contention include major border and territorial disputes, China's role as Pakistan's primary international benefactor, the presence in India of the Dalai Lama and a self-described Tibetan "government," and China's growing influence in the Indian Ocean region, which Indians can view as an encroachment in their neighborhood. New Delhi is ever watchful for signs that Beijing seeks to "contain" Indian influence both regionally and globally. China's BRI—with "flagship" projects in Pakistan—is taken by many in India as an expression of Beijing's hegemonic intentions.⁴⁸ Despite these multiple areas of friction in the relationship, China is India's largest trade partner, and New Delhi's leaders are wary of antagonizing their more powerful neighbor and emphasize an "inclusive" vision for the Indo-Pacific region. There is cooperation on some issues, including on global trade and climate change. A mid-2018 summit meeting in Wuhan, China, was seen as a mutual effort to reset ties and "manage differences through dialogue;" this "Wuhan spirit" was carried into a subsequent informal summits, the most recent held in Chennai, India, in October 2019.⁴⁹

Russia

India maintained close ties with Russia throughout much of the Cold War, and it continues to rely on Russia for the bulk of its defense imports, as well as significant amounts of oil and natural gas. With the 2017 enactment of the Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA, P.L. 115-44), India's continued major arms purchases from Russia—most prominently a multi-billion-dollar deal to purchase the Russian-made S-400 air defense system—could trigger U.S. sanctions.⁵⁰

Iran

India has also had historically friendly relations with Iran, a country that lately has supplied about 10-12% of India's energy imports.⁵¹ It also opposes Tehran's acquisition of nuclear weapons and supports the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action. Historically averse to unilateral (non-UN) sanctions, New Delhi until recently enjoyed an exemption from U.S. efforts targeting Iran's energy sector. In April 2019, the Trump Administration announced an end to such exemptions,

⁴⁷ Australian High Commission New Delhi, "Australia-India Relationship," https://india.embassy.gov.au/ndli/ relations.html.

⁴⁸ CRS Report R45194, China-India Great Power Competition in the Indian Ocean Region: Issues for Congress, by Bruce Vaughn.

⁴⁹ Indian *Ministry of External Affairs Annual Report 2017-2018*; see the readout of the October 12, 2019, "2nd India-China Informal Summit" at https://www.mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/31938/2nd_IndiaChina_Informal_Summit.

⁵⁰ Section 231 of CAATSA targets "significant transactions" with Russia's defense or intelligence sectors. Section 1294 of the National Defense Authorization Act for FY2019 (P.L. 115-232) permits the President to waive CAATSA sanctions, but the conditions are fairly stringent: Waiver authority requires the President to certify that a waiver is in the U.S. national security interest and that a government offered a waiver is significantly reducing the proportion of its total defense equipment produced by Russia, among other provisions.

⁵¹ Indian Ambassador to the United States, quoted in "Constrained by Iran Sanctions, India Seeks to Boost the US Oil Economy," Fox News (online), July 16, 2019.

and India is reported to have fully ceased importation of Iranian oil in early May, while informing Washington that the move "comes at a cost."⁵² New Delhi considers its \$500 million investment in Iran's Chabahar port crucial to India's future trade and transit with Central Asia (the project is exempt from U.S. sanctions⁵³).

Australia

Indo-Pacific Vision and Strategic Context

Australia is responding to increasing geopolitical uncertainty and the rise of China in the Indo-Pacific region by maintaining a strong alliance relationship with the United States, increasing defense spending,⁵⁴ purchasing key combat systems from a variety of suppliers, ⁵⁵ and seeking to develop strategic partnerships with Japan, India and others.

Australia, situated between the Indian and Pacific Oceans, increasingly thinks of itself as deeply embedded in the Indo-Pacific region. This is evident in the emphasis on the Indo-Pacific concept in the Australian Government's 2017 Foreign Policy White Paper.⁵⁶ While Australia's focus early in its history was on its place within the British Empire and the "tyranny of distance" that placed it on the periphery of the world for much of its history,⁵⁷ it now finds itself situated in a region that has accounted for the majority of global economic growth over the past two decades. Leading Australian strategic thinkers view the Indo-Pacific as a largely maritime, strategic, and geo-economic system "defined by multi-polarity and connectivity … in a globalized world."⁵⁸ While Australia shares the values of the Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept, and many in Australia are concerned with China's growing influence in Australia, the South Pacific and the Indian Ocean, it is Australia's geography, as well as its broader interests, that are at the core of its Indo-Pacific strategy.

Australian Minister for Defence Linda Reynolds stated:

Australia's Indo–Pacific vision reflects our national character and also our very unique sensibilities. We want a region that is open and inclusive; respectful of sovereignty; where disputes are resolved peacefully; and without force or coercion. We want a region where open markets facilitate the free flow of trade, of capital and of ideas and on where economic and security ties are being continually strengthened. We want an Indo-Pacific that has

⁵² "US Reiterates No to Oil Trade Between India and Iran," *India America Today*, May 28, 2019; "Meetings Give U.S. and India a Chance to Get Past Irritants," *Wall Street Journal*, June 17, 2019.

⁵³ The Iran Freedom and Counter-Proliferation Act (IFCA, P.L. 112-239) allows for the Chabahar port project under an "Afghan reconstruction" exemption. See also CRS Report RS20871, *Iran Sanctions*, by Kenneth Katzman.

⁵⁴ Australian defense spending is set to increase by A\$2.3 billion to A\$38.7 billion in FY2019-20 which is expected to represent 1.93% of GDP. Defense spending is projected to increase to A\$48.7 billion by FY2022-23. Julian Kerr, "Australia's Defence Spending for FY 2019-20 to Rise by A\$2.3 billion," *Janes Defence Weekly*, April 2, 2019.

⁵⁵ For example, Australia is acquiring 72 F-35 Joint Strike Fighters and a fleet of 12 Shortfin Barracuda attack class diesel electric submarines from France.

⁵⁶ Australian Government, 2017 Foreign Policy White Paper, https://www.fpwhitepaper.gov.au/.

⁵⁷ See Geoffrey Blainey, *Tyranny of Distance: How Distance Shaped Australia's History* (Sydney: Macmillan Australia, 2001).

⁵⁸ Rory Medcalf, "Mapping Our Indo-Pacific Future," Australian National University, National Security College, Canberra, Australia, May 21, 2018.

ASEAN at its heart and is underpinned by the rule of law with the rights of all states being protected. Australia's vision is also one that includes a fully-engaged United States.⁵⁹

Popular Australian attitudes towards China have changed in recent years. Australian perceptions of China have been shaped, to a large extent, by the economic opportunity that China represents. Revelations regarding China's attempts to influence Australia's domestic politics, universities, and media,⁶⁰ have negatively influenced Australians' perceptions of China and the Australian government is undertaking a number of measures to counter China's growing influence in the country. On June 28, 2018, the Australian parliament passed new espionage, foreign interference and foreign influence laws "creating new espionage offences, introducing tougher penalties on spies and establishing a register of foreign political agents."⁶¹ In August 2018, Australia blocked Chinese telecommunications firm Huawei from involvement in Australia's 5-G mobile network.⁶²

Canberra also has been focused on Chinese political engagement, investment, and influence operations globally, particularly in the Pacific Islands, a region Australia considers strategically important to its own national interest. In responding to reports of China's reported efforts to establish a military presence in Vanuatu, former Australian Prime Minister Malcolm Turnbull stated, "We would view with great concern the establishment of any foreign military bases in those Pacific island countries."⁶³ Australia has also been concerned about the impact of Chinese development aid to Pacific island states, which, as tracked by the Australian Lowy Institute Mapping Foreign Assistance in the Pacific project, increased significantly from 2006 to 2016, with cumulative aid commitments totaling \$1.78 billion over that period.⁶⁴ It has responded with a significant policy pivot to step up its own focus on the South Pacific.⁶⁵ This is demonstrated by a number of recent actions, including Prime Minister Morrison's visit to Vanuatu and Fiji, increased aid from Australia to Pacific island states, and Australia, Papua New Guinea and the United States' joint development of the Lombrum naval facility on Manus Island in Papua New Guinea.⁶⁶ The Pacific Islands receive 31% of Australia's foreign assistance budget of \$3.1 billion.⁶⁷ Australia, New Zealand, and the United States held an inaugural Pacific Security Cooperation Dialogue in June 2018 "to discuss a wide range of security issues and identify areas to strengthen cooperation with Pacific Island countries on common regional challenges."68

Responding to China's growing influence is a key driver of Canberra's Indo-Pacific strategy, and Australia has taken a number of steps to develop its economic engagement in the Pacific both independently and in coordination with the U.S. and Japan. Australia, Japan and the United States have shared understandings of the need for developing sustainable and economical alternatives to China's Belt and Road geo-economic strategy even as the three nations have somewhat different

⁵⁹ Senator Hon. Linda Reynolds, Minister for Defence, "Shangri-La Dialogue 2019," June 2, 2019. https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/minister/lreynolds/speeches/shangri-la-dialogue-2019.

⁶⁰ Clive Hamilton, *Silent Invasion: China's Influence in Australia* (Melbourne: Hardie Grant Publishers, 2018).

⁶¹ Gareth Hutchens, "Sweeping Foreign Interference and Spying Laws Pass Senate," *The Guardian*, June 28, 2018.

⁶² Grant Wyeth, "Why Did Australia Block Huawei?" *The Diplomat*, August 28, 2018.

^{63 &}quot;Vanuatu and China Deny Holding Military Base Talks," Reuters, April 10, 2018.

⁶⁴ Lowy Institute, Australia, "Pacific Aid Map," https://pacificaidmap.lowyinstitute.org/.

⁶⁵ Graeme Dobell, "Australia's Pacific Pivot," ASPI, April 2019. Grant Wyeth, "Australia's Pacific Step Up: More Than Just Talk," *The Diplomat*, February 8, 2019.

⁶⁶ "America to Partner with Australia to Develop Naval Base on Manus Island," *The Guardian*, November 17, 2018.

⁶⁷ "Australia," The Economist Intelligence Unit, February 2019.

⁶⁸ "Joint Statement on Australia-New Zealand-United States Pacific Security Cooperation Dialogue," New Zealand Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade, June 8, 2018. https://www.mfat.govt.nz/en/media-and-resources/ministry-statements-and-speeches/joint-statement-on-australia-new-zealand-united-states-pacific-security-cooperation-dialogue/.

perspectives on the Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept. By some estimates, there is a need for \$26 trillion in infrastructure development in Asia through 2030.⁶⁹ Australia's 2017 Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) white paper pointed out that:

Even as growth binds the economies of the Indo-Pacific, trade and investment and infrastructure development are being used as instruments to build strategic influence, as well as to bring commercial advantage. In the past, the pursuit of closer economic relations between countries often diluted strategic rivalries. This geo-economic competition could instead accentuate tension.⁷⁰

Export Finance Australia provides loans, guarantees, bonds, and insurance options to "enable SMEs, corporates and governments to take on export-related opportunities, and support infrastructure development in the Pacific region and beyond."⁷¹ In February 2018, the Overseas Private Investment Corporation and Australia's Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade signed a bilateral Memorandum of Understanding on joint infrastructure investment in the Pacific.⁷² In November 2018, the United States, Australia and Japan moved forward with their coordinated effort to address regional infrastructure needs.

Australia's Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) and Export Finance and Insurance Corporation (Efic), the Japan Bank for International Cooperation (JBIC), and the U.S. Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC) signed a Trilateral Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) to operationalize the Trilateral Partnership for Infrastructure Investment in the Indo-Pacific.... Through the MOU, we intend to work together to mobilize and support the deployment of private sector investment capital to deliver major new infrastructure projects, enhance digital connectivity and energy infrastructure, and achieve mutual development goals in the Indo-Pacific.⁷³

This effort has been described as "an obvious reaction to China's regional ambitions."⁷⁴ Australia also supports the Pacific Islands Forum, a multilateral organization aimed at enhancing cooperation among Pacific governments.

Relations with the United States

A traditional cornerstone of Australia's strategic outlook is the view that the United States is Australia's most important strategic partner and a key source of stability in the Asia-Pacific region. The ongoing strength of the bilateral defense relationship with the U.S., as well as growing multilateral connections, was demonstrated through the July 2019 Talisman Sabre military exercise that included 34,000 personnel from the U.S. and Australia as well as embedded troops from Canada, Japan, New Zealand and the United Kingdom and observers from India and South Korea.⁷⁵ In 2018, however, heightened concern emerged in Australia about its relationship

⁶⁹ "Infrastructure Collaboration in the Indo-Pacific," Stimson Center, July 25, 2019, https://www.stimson.org/content/ us-japan-australia-infrastructure-collaboration-indo-pacific-opportunities-and-obstacles.

⁷⁰ Australian Government, *Geo-Economic Competition*, Foreign Policy White Paper, https://www.fpwhitepaper.gov.au/ foreign-policy-white-paper/chapter-three-stable-and-prosperous-indo-pacific/geo-economic-competition.

⁷¹ Australian Government, "Export Finance Australia," https://www.exportfinance.gov.au/what-we-do/.

⁷² U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Relations with Australia," August 23, 2018. https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-australia/.

⁷³ The White House, "Joint Statement of the Governments of the United States of America, Australia, and Japan," November 17, 2018.

⁷⁴ Grant Wyeth, "Australia, Japan, US Start Down Their Own Indo-Pacific Road in PNG," *The Diplomat*, June 26, 2019.

⁷⁵ "China Watches as Exercise Talisman Sabre Gets Underway," Australian Defence Magazine, July 8, 2019.

with the United States under President Trump's leadership.⁷⁶ At the same time, Australians' support for the Australia-New Zealand United States (ANZUS) Alliance remains high. A 2019 Lowy Institute poll found that 73% of Australians feel that the alliance with the U.S. "is a natural extension of our shared values and ideals."⁷⁷ One recent study conducted at the United States Studies Centre at the University of Sydney is concerned that the United States "no longer enjoys military primacy in the Indo-Pacific and its capacity to uphold a favourable balance of power is increasingly uncertain." It recommends that, "A strategy of collective defence is fast becoming necessary as a way of offsetting shortfalls in America's regional military power and holding the line against rising Chinese strength."⁷⁸

The 2019 Australia-U.S. Ministerial (AUSMIN) consultations "emphasized the need for an increasingly networked structure of alliances and partnerships to maintain an Indo-Pacific that is secure, open, inclusive and rules-based." It also "welcomed a major milestone in the Force Posture Initiatives, as the rotational deployment of U.S. Marines in Darwin has reached 2,500 personnel in 2019. The principals emphasized the value of Marine Rotational Force – Darwin (MRF-D) in strengthening the alliance, and in deepening engagement with regional partners."⁷⁹ MRF-D was a key project of the Obama Administration's "rebalance to Asia" strategy. Following the 2019 AUSMIN meeting, Australian Prime Minister Scott Morrison announced on August 21 that Australia would join the U.S.-led effort to protect shipping in the Strait of Hormuz.⁸⁰

Defense Spending

Australia's budget for 2019-20 focused on building defense by

... enhancing our regional security, building defence capability and supporting Australia's sovereign defence industry.... The Budget maintains the Government's commitment to grow the Defence budget to two per cent of GDP by 2020–21. The Government will allocate Defence [A]33.7 billion in 2019-20.⁸¹

Over the decade to 2028 the Australian government is investing more than A\$200 billion in defense capabilities.⁸² (1A\$=0.69US\$) This investment includes a number of key weapons systems including the F-35 Joint Strike Fighter, P-8A Poseidon maritime surveillance aircraft, and upgrades to the EA-18G Growler electronic attack aircraft and E-7A Wedgetail battle space management aircraft. The Royal Australian Air Force took delivery of 2 F-35A Joint Strike fighters in December 2018. These are the first of a total of 72 F-35A aircraft ordered by Australia.⁸³ Australia has also moved to acquire nine British BAE Systems designed Hunter class

⁷⁶ "Trump Drives Australian Trust in US to All-Time Low," *The Guardian*, June 19, 2019.

⁷⁷ "Lowy Institute Poll 2019," June 26, 2019, http://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/lowy-institute-poll-2019.

⁷⁸ A. Townshend, B. Thomas-Noone, and M. Steward, "Averting Crisis: American Strategy, Military Spending and Collective Defence in the Indo-Pacific," United States Studies Centre, University of Sydney, August 19, 2019.

⁷⁹ "Joint Statement: Australia-U.S. Ministerial Consultations 2019," U.S. Department of Defense, August 4, 2019.

⁸⁰ J. Tarabay, "Australia Is Third Country to Join U.S. in Patrolling the Strait of Hormuz," *New York Times*, August 21, 2019.

⁸¹ Minister for Defence, Christopher Pyne, "A Safer Australia-Budget 2019-20- Defence Overview,"

https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/minister/cpyne/media-releases/safer-australia-budget-2019-20-defence-overview. ⁸² Minister for Defence, Christopher Pyne, "A Safer Australia-Budget 2019-20- Defence Overview,"

https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/minister/cpyne/media-releases/safer-australia-budget-2019-20-defence-overview Exchange rates can affect representations of trend lines in defense spending. The Australian dollar has fallen against the U.S. dollar from \$1.10 USD in July 2010 to \$0.67 USD in August 2019. https://www.macrotrends.net/2551/australianus-dollar-exchange-rate-historical-chart.

⁸³ Minister for Defence Christopher Pyne, "A Safer Australia—Budget 2019-20—Defence Overview,"

frigates valued at A\$35 billion. The purchase of the Hunter class frigates is expected to improve interoperability between the Australian and British navies while enhancing British ties to a Five Power Defence Arrangement (FPDA) partner.⁸⁴ Australia will also purchase 12 Shortfin Barracuda submarines designed by DCNS of France for A\$50 billion.⁸⁵ Australia is also acquiring 211 Combat Reconnaissance Vehicles⁸⁶ and unmanned maritime patrol aircraft including the Triton.





Source: The Military Balance, IISS (International Institute for Strategic Studies) **Notes:** Values provided are in absolute terms and not adjusted for inflation. \$1=A\$1.48 (1/30/20)

Emerging Strategic Relationships

Shifts in the geostrategic dynamics of Asia are leading Australia to hedge, increasingly by partnering with other Asian states, against the relative decline of U.S. engagement in the region. Australian efforts to develop broader security cooperation relationships can be seen in the AUSINDEX exercise between Australia and India, through the Pacific Endeavor naval deployment, which visited India, Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore, Sri Lanka, Thailand and Vietnam, and through the inclusion of Japan in the U.S.-Australia Talisman Sabre exercise for the first time in 2019.⁸⁷ Increasing numbers of high level visits and joint military exercises between

https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/minister/cpyne/media-releases/safer-australia-budget-2019-20-defence-overview.

⁸⁴ The FPDA is a regional security group that includes Australia, Malaysia, New Zealand, Singapore, and the United Kingdom. L. Sheng, "Britain Will Build Australia's Future Frigate," *The Diplomat*, July 4, 2018.

⁸⁵ "Australian Navy Buys French Designed Subs," DW, December 19, 2016, https://www.dw.com/en/australian-navy-buys-french-designed-subs/a-36823720.

⁸⁶ "Rheinmetall Delivers First Boxer Combat Vehicle to Australia," *Army Technology*, September 24, 2019, https://www.army-technology.com/news/rheinmetall-boxer-combat-vehicle-australia/.

⁸⁷ Ankit Panda, "A First: Japan's Maritime Self-Defense Force Joins US-Australia Talisman Sabre Exercise," *The Diplomat*, June 25, 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/06/a-first-japans-maritime-self-defense-force-joins-us-australia-talisman-sabre-exercises/.

Australia and India point to common concerns "about a rising China and its strategic consequences on the Indo-Pacific strategic order."⁸⁸ Such developments also mark change in the regional security architecture which has been grounded in the post-war San Francisco "hub-and-spoke" system of U.S. alliances. This shift towards security networks in which middle powers in Asia increasingly rely on each other could build on and complement these states' ties with the United States. In its white paper outlining its strategy for pursuing deeper partnerships in the Indo-Pacific, the government noted,

The Indo–Pacific democracies of Japan, Indonesia, India and the Republic of Korea are of first order importance to Australia, both as major bilateral partners in their own right and as countries that will influence the shape of the regional order. We are pursuing new economic and security cooperation and people-to-people links to strengthen these relationships. Australia will also work within smaller groupings of these countries, reflecting our shared interests in a region based on the principles ... Australia remains strongly committed to our trilateral dialogues with the United States and Japan and, separately, with India and Japan. Australia is open to working with our Indo–Pacific partners in other plurilateral arrangements.⁸⁹

Another recent example of Australia's efforts to develop new economic and security cooperation with regional states includes Australia's developing relationship with Vietnam. Bilateral trade between Australia and Vietnam grew by 19.4% in 2018 to \$7.72 billion.⁹⁰ Australia and Vietnam officially upgraded their relationship to a "Strategic Partnership" during a visit to Australia by Vietnamese Prime Minister Nguyen Xuan Phuc in March 2018⁹¹ and Australian naval ships visited Cam Ranh Bay in May 2019 as part of increasing naval cooperation between the two nations. This was followed by a visit by Australian Prime Minister Nguyen Xuan Phuc reportedly discussed rising tensions in the South China Sea. At their joint news conference, Phuc stated, "We are deeply concerned about the recent complicated developments in the East Sea (South China Sea) and agree to cooperate in maintaining peace, stability, security, safety and freedom of navigation and overflight."⁹²

European Countries

In recent years, some European countries, particularly France and the United Kingdom (UK), have deepened their strategic posture in the Indo-Pacific. Although both countries remain relatively modest powers in the region, a growing French and British presence can support U.S. interests. Through their strategic relations, arms sales, and military-to-military relationships, France and the UK have the ability to strengthen the defense capabilities of regional states and help shape the regional balance of power. In recent years, France and the UK are networking with

⁸⁸ R. Rajagopalan, "India and Australia Defense Relations: Towards a Common Vision of an Open Indo-Pacific Region?" *The Diplomat*, September 20, 2019.

⁸⁹ Government of Australia, "Indo-Pacific Partnerships," 2017 Foreign Policy White Paper,

https://www.fpwhitepaper.gov.au/foreign-policy-white-paper/chapter-three-stable-and-prosperous-indo-pacific/indo-pacific.

⁹⁰ "Australia and Vietnam Agree on Effort to Restrict Chinese Expansion in the South China Sea," ABC News, August 23, 2019.

⁹¹ "Deepening Vietnam-Australia Strategic Partnership," August 23, 2019, https://en.nhandan.org.vn/politics/item/ 7839002-deepening-vietnam-australia-strategic-partnership.html.

⁹² J. Pearson, "New Allies Vietnam, Australia Express Concern Over South China Sea Tensions," *Reuters*, August 23, 2019.

like-minded Indo-Pacific nations to bolster regional stability and help preserve the norms of the international system.⁹³ These efforts reinforce the United States' goal of maintaining regional stability by strengthening a collective deterrent to challenges to international security norms. Such challenges include China's construction and militarization of several artificial islands in the South China Sea, its increasingly aggressive behavior in asserting its maritime claims, and the extension of PLA Navy patrols into the Indian Ocean. Additionally, some European countries have dispatched naval vessels to the East China Sea to help enforce United Nations Security Council resolutions against North Korea, providing opportunities for cooperation with the United States and other U.S. partners on other issues, such as the South China Sea.

France

France has extensive interests in the Indo-Pacific region. These include 1.6 million French citizens living in French Indo-Pacific territories and an extensive exclusive economic zone (EEZ) of 9 million square kilometers derived from those territories. France has regional military installations in its territories as well as in Djibouti and the UAE and reportedly sends its warships into the South China Sea.⁹⁴ In total, about 7,000 French military personnel are deployed to five military commands in the region. France is part of the FRANZ Arrangement with Australia and New Zealand and is a member of the Quadrilateral Defense Coordination Group with Australia, New Zealand, and the United States.

The French Territory of New Caledonia, which voted to remain part of France in a November 4, 2018, referendum, has a population of approximately 270,000 and 25% of the world's nickel reserves. In the lead-up to the referendum, French President Emmanuel Macron stated "in this part of the globe China is building its hegemony … we have to work with China … but if don't organize ourselves, it will soon be a hegemony which will reduce our liberties, our opportunities which we will suffer." Macron reportedly is planning to organize a meeting of Pacific island nations in 2020.⁹⁵

Although France and the United Kingdom continue to be the European countries with the most far-reaching presence in the Indo-Pacific, some analysts point to several factors that might limit the French government's ability to realize its growing ambitions in the region. These include a crowded strategic environment in which other countries are increasingly vying for regional influence; a domestic climate of weak economic growth and budgetary pressures on defense forces that are carrying out prolonged military operations in Africa and the Middle East, as well as counter-terrorism operations in mainland France; and a continued desire to maintain sound economic and diplomatic relations with China.⁹⁶

⁹³ Florence Parly, "France and Security in the Indo-Pacific," https://www.defense.gouv.fr/content/download/532754/ 9176250/file/France%20and%20Security%20in%20the%20Indo-Pacific%20-%202019.pdf. Prashanth Parameswaran, "A New British Military Base in Southeast Asia?," *The Diplomat*, January 4, 2019.

⁹⁴ Ministry of the Armed Forces, *France's Defence Strategy in the Indo-Pacific*, June 2019,

https://www.defense.gouv.fr/english/dgris/international-action/regional-issues/french-defence-strategy-in-the-indopacific; Mike Yeo, "France Promises a Presence in the Pacific Amid an Anticipated 'Global Confrontation," *Defense News*, June 5, 2019.

⁹⁵ "Macron Wants a Balance Against China in the Pacific," Dateline Pacific, May 7, 2018.

⁹⁶ See, for example, Qi Sian Ng, "The Limits to French Grandeur in the Indo-Pacific," The Lowy Institute, July 26, 2019.

Emerging Strategic Relationships

France has long been engaged in the Indo-Pacific region, but its defense activities have deepened in recent years. It is maintaining existing ties with its territories in the South Pacific and the Indian Ocean while developing strategic relations with key regional states including India, Australia, Japan, and Vietnam.

A number of factors are contributing to France's growing ambitions in the region, including concerns about China's growing influence. The French government's July 2019 defense strategy for the Indo-Pacific identifies the following strategic dynamics characterizing the current geopolitical landscape in the region:

- The Structuring effect of the China-U.S. competition, which causes new alignments and indirect consequences;
- The decline of multilateralism, which results from diverging interests, challenge to its principles and promotion of alternative frameworks;
- The shrinking of the geostrategic space and the spillover effects of local crises to the whole region.⁹⁷

In response to these dynamics, the French government aims to reaffirm its strategic autonomy, the importance of its alliances, and its commitment to multilateralism. The government's stated strategic priorities in the region are:

- Defend and ensure the integrity of [France's] sovereignty, the protection of [French] nationals, territories and EEZ;
- Contribute to the security of regional environments through military and security cooperation;
- Maintain free and open access to the commons, in cooperation with partners, in a context of global strategic competition and challenging military environments;
- Assist in maintaining strategic stability and balances through a comprehensive and multilateral action.⁹⁸

India

France and India expanded their strategic partnership during Macron's March 2018 visit to India. India and France have agreed to hold biannual summits, signed an Agreement Regarding the Provision of Reciprocal Logistics Support, and "agreed to deepen and strengthen the bilateral ties based on shared principles and values of democracy, freedom, rule of law and respect for human rights." Among other agreements, the two governments issued a Joint Strategic Vision of India-France Cooperation in the Indian Ocean Region which states, "France and India have shared concerns with regard to the emerging challenges in the Indian Ocean Region." India signed a deal with France to purchase 36 Dassault Rafale multi-role fighter aircraft in 2016 for an estimated \$8.7 billion. France and India also hold the annual Varuna naval exercise.

⁹⁷ Ministry of the Armed Forces, France's Defence Strategy in the Indo-Pacific, June 2019,

https://www.defense.gouv.fr/english/dgris/international-action/regional-issues/french-defence-strategy-in-the-indo-pacific.

⁹⁸ Ministry of the Armed Forces, France's Defence Strategy in the Indo-Pacific, June 2019, https://www.defense.gouv.fr/english/dgris/international-action/regional-issues/french-defence-strategy-in-the-indo-pacific.

Australia

France is also developing its bilateral strategic and defense relationships with Australia, Japan, and Vietnam. While visiting Australia in May 2018, Macron stated that he wanted to create a "strong Indo-Pacific axis to build on our economic interests as well as our security interests." Several agreements were signed during Macron's visit to Australia, and Australia and France agreed to work together on cyberterrorism and defense. French company DCNS was previously awarded an estimated \$36.3 billion contract to build 12 submarines for Australia. Australia and France held their inaugural Defense Ministers meeting in September 2018.

Other

French President Macron and Japanese Prime Minister Abe agreed to increase their cooperation to promote stability in the Indo-Pacific during Abe's visit to France in October 2018. France and its former colony Vietnam signed a Defense Cooperation Pact in 2009, and upgraded relations to a Strategic Partnership in 2013. A detachment of French aircraft visited Vietnam in August 2018 after taking part in exercise Pitch Black in Australia.

The United Kingdom

The UK also appears to be shifting its external focus to place relatively more emphasis on the Indo-Pacific. The UK's pending withdrawal from the European Union ("Brexit") may drive it to seek expanded trade relations in the Indo-Pacific region. Speaking to the Shangri La Dialogue in Singapore in 2018, then-UK Secretary of State for Defence Gavin Williamson stated:

Standing united with allies is the most effective way to counter the intensifying threats we face from countries that don't respect international rules. Together with our friends and partners we will work on a more strategic and multinational approach to the Indian Ocean region—focusing on security, stability and environmental sustainability to protect our shared prosperity.⁹⁹

In 2018, three Royal Navy ships were deployed to the Indo-Pacific region and in April 2018, the UK opened a new naval support facility in Bahrain that will likely be capable of supporting the new aircraft carriers HMS *Queen Elizabeth* and HMS *Prince of Wales*. It is reported that HMS *Queen Elizabeth* could be deployed to the Pacific soon after entering active service in 2020.¹⁰⁰ In August 2018, the HMS *Albion* sailed near the disputed Paracel Islands—waters that China considers its territorial seas but which are also claimed by others in a sovereignty dispute.¹⁰¹ A Royal Navy spokesman stated that "HMS *Albion* exercised her rights for freedom of navigation in full compliance with international law and norms."¹⁰² China strongly protested the operation, describing it as a provocation.

⁹⁹ UK Ministry of Defence, *Raising the Bar for Regional Security Cooperation*, June 6, 2018, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/raising-the-bar-for-regional-security-cooperation.

¹⁰⁰ Brad Lendon, "Britain to Send Aircraft Carrier to Pacific on First Operational Mission," CNN, February 12, 2019.

 ¹⁰¹ Alexander Vuving "South China Sea: Who Occupies What in the South China Sea," *The Diplomat*, May 6, 2016.
 ¹⁰² Tim Kelly, "Exclusive: British Navy Warship Sails near South China Sea Islands, Angering Beijing," *Reuters*, September 5, 2018.

Emerging Strategic Partnerships

The UK has Commonwealth ties to numerous states across the Indo-Pacific littoral. UK forces participate in annual exercises of the Five Power Defence Arrangement (FPDA), a regional security group of Australia, Malaysia, New Zealand, Singapore, and the UK that was established in 1971. The UK also has a battalion of Gurkha infantry based in Brunei. The UK opened new High Commissions in Vanuatu, Tonga, and Samoa in 2019, and signed a new Defence Cooperation Memorandum of Understanding with Singapore on the sideline of the 2018 Shangri-La Dialogue. In December 2018, then-Defence Secretary Gavin Williamson generated headlines with an interview in which he stated the UK would seek new military bases in Southeast Asia; observers speculated that Brunei and Singapore would be the most likely locations.¹⁰³ In 2013, Australia and the UK signed a new Defence and Security Cooperation Treaty that provides an enhanced framework for bilateral defense cooperation. The treaty builds on longstanding defense cooperation through the FPDA and intelligence cooperation through the Five Eyes group that also includes Canada, New Zealand, and the United States. Australia has also signed an agreement with UK defense contractor BAE Systems to purchase nine new Type 26 frigates in a deal worth an estimated \$25 billion.¹⁰⁴

In August 2017, the UK and Japan agreed on a Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation pledging to enhance the two countries' global security partnership.¹⁰⁵ The two nations also hold regular Foreign and Defense Ministerial Meetings. Then-British Foreign Secretary Jeremy Hunt met with Japanese Foreign Minister Taro Kono in Tokyo in September 2018 and Kono welcomed the further presence of the UK in the Indo-Pacific region. In September 2018, the HMS *Argyll* and Japan's largest warship, the *Kaga* helicopter carrier, held exercises in the Indian Ocean and in October 2018, the UK and Japan held a joint army exercise in central Japan.¹⁰⁶

Alongside indications of the UK's increasing focus on the region, observers also note that resource constraints and competing priorities could limit the degree to which the UK reengages with the Indo-Pacific. Bilateral cooperation, such as the participation of UK forces in France's 2018 Jeanne d'Arc naval operation in the Asia-Pacific, could potentially develop into a platform whereby other European countries might become more engaged.¹⁰⁷ At the same time, regional states may view a more engaged Europe as a potential alternative to the U.S. as they hedge against a rising China and feel uncertainty U.S. leadership in the region.

ASEAN and Member States

The 10 members of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), Southeast Asia's primary multilateral grouping, see a range of challenges resulting from the region's evolving strategic dynamics.¹⁰⁸ Many Southeast Asian observers are unsettled by the prospect of extended

¹⁰³ Prashanth Parameswaran, "A New British Military Base in Southeast Asia?," *The Diplomat*, January 4, 2019.

¹⁰⁴ "BAE Wins Multi-Billion Pound Australian Warship Contract," BBC News, June 29, 2018.

¹⁰⁵ UK Foreign and Commonwealth Office and UK Ministry of Defence, *UK and Japan Strengthen Defence Ties*, December 14, 2017, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-and-japan-strengthen-defence-ties—2.

¹⁰⁶ Louisa Brooke-Holland, *Royal Navy: A Return to the Far East?*, House of Commons Library, May 23, 2018, https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/world-affairs/asia/royal-navy-a-return-to-the-far-east/.

¹⁰⁷ "French Navy Starts Annual Jeanne D'Arc Mission," Naval Today, February 27, 2018, https://navaltoday.com/2018/ 02/27/french-navy-starts-annual-jeanne-darc-mission/

¹⁰⁸ ASEAN's members are Brunei, Burma (Myanmar), Cambodia, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand, and Vietnam.

strategic and economic rivalry between the United States in China, and the effect it would have on stability and economic growth in the region.¹⁰⁹ New formulations of an Indo-Pacific region have raised concern for some in ASEAN, as they could lead to new diplomatic and security architectures that may weaken ASEAN's role in regional discussions or may not include all ASEAN's members.

ASEAN as a grouping is constrained by its members' widely diverging views of their strategic and economic interests, and by the group's commitment to decision-making via consensus. However, ASEAN's individual members have responded to new regional dynamics in various ways. Many have expanded defense spending to deepen their own capabilities and hedge against uncertainties including those caused by China's rise. Some, particularly Indonesia, have rhetorically adopted Indo-Pacific visions of the region, but these have not markedly changed substantive strategic postures.

In July 2019, ASEAN's leaders agreed to a five-page statement called the ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific.¹¹⁰ Some observers noted that ASEAN's statement was likely driven by other "Indo-Pacific" plans from the United States, Japan, and India, and by the group's desire not to be sidelined in the development of new ideas of Asian regionalism.¹¹¹

ASEAN has long seen itself at the center of Asia's multilateral diplomacy—a concept the group's members refer to as "ASEAN centrality." Founded in part as a forum for dialogue that would prevent intra-regional conflict and help protect member states from great power influence, it has not traditionally taken a major security role, but rather has seen itself as a diplomatic hub that convenes other powers to discuss security and economic issues. Over the past few decades, East Asia's regional institutions have almost all centered around ASEAN as a "neutral" convening power.

U.S. Administration officials have sought to reassure ASEAN of its continued importance in the Indo-Pacific formulation. "ASEAN is literally at the center of the Indo-Pacific," Secretary of State Mike Pompeo said in July 2018, "and it plays a central role in the Indo-Pacific vision that America is presenting."¹¹²

The Indo-Pacific Outlook statement sought to define a role for ASEAN in shaping Indo-Pacific diplomatic, security, and economic arrangements. It welcomed the linkage of the Asia-Pacific and Indian Ocean regions, and stated that "it is in the interest of ASEAN to lead the shaping of their economic and security architecture.... This outlook is not aimed at creating new mechanisms or replacing existing ones; rather it is an outlook intended to enhance ASEAN's community building process and to strengthen and give new momentum for existing ASEAN-led mechanisms." The statement did envision a role for ASEAN to "develop, where appropriate, cooperation with other regional and sub-regional mechanisms in the Asia-Pacific and Indian Ocean regions on specific areas of common interests."

The statement listed four areas of cooperation for the nations of the Indo-Pacific: maritime cooperation; efforts to improve connectivity; efforts to meet the 2030 U.N. Agenda for Sustainable Development; and economic cooperation in areas such as trade facilitation, the digital

¹⁰⁹ See, for instance, "Edited Transcript of Minister for Foreign Affairs Dr Vivian Balakrishnan's Remarks on "Seeking Opportunities Amidst Disruption—A View from Singapore" At the Center for Strategic and International Studies, Singapore Ministry of Foreign Affairs, May 15, 2019.

¹¹⁰ Available at https://asean.org/asean-outlook-indo-pacific/.

¹¹¹ Prashanth Parameswaran, "Assessing ASEAN's New Indo-Pacific Outlook," *The Diplomat*, June 24, 2019.

¹¹² State Department, "Remarks on 'America's Indo-Pacific Economic Vision." July 30, 2018.

economy, small and medium sized enterprises, and addressing climate change and disaster risk reduction and management.

ASEAN convenes and administratively supports a number of regional forums that include other governments, including the United States, such as the 27-member ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF), the 16 member East Asia Summit (EAS), numerous "ASEAN+1" dialogues between the group and its partners, as well as several other multilateral groupings. While many of the region's pressing security challenges, such as North Korea's nuclear proliferation, China-Taiwan tensions, or India-Pakistan rivalries, do not directly involve ASEAN's members, they argue that their ability to convene other powers in diplomacy is a core ASEAN role.

That said, ASEAN has moved into a more active security role in recent years. The ASEAN Defense Ministers Meeting-Plus (ADMM+) is a regional security forum that includes ASEAN's 10 members and the eight ASEAN partners—the United States, China, Japan, South Korea, Australia, New Zealand, India, and Russia. With U.S. backing, it has become more active in recent years, hosting multilateral dialogues and exercises in areas such as humanitarian assistance/disaster relief and maritime rescue. In 2018, ASEAN conducted a multilateral naval exercise with China, and in September 2019, it did so with the United States—moves that analysts called a strong signal of the group's desire to avoid working too closely to one military or the other.¹¹³

ASEAN's members have long sought to navigate changes in the regional security environment in ways that protect their own individual and collective interests, while avoiding being either dominated by external powers or drawn into external conflicts. In recent years, many observers believe China has sought to drive wedges between ASEAN's members based on their diverse interests—particularly the extensive investment by Chinese firms in smaller countries such as Cambodia and Laos—and has had some success due to the group's insistence in governing by consensus. Since 2013, ASEAN has been engaged in negotiations with China to develop a Code of Conduct for parties in the South China Sea, but it has generally rejected suggestions such as Beijing's proposal that parties pledge not to conduct military exercises with "outside" countries.

Indonesia

Indonesia is a strong proponent of Indo-Pacific conceptions of the region, considering itself to be at the geographic midpoint linking the Pacific and Indian Ocean regions. Most observers saw the ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific statement as an initiative driven most strongly by Indonesia.¹¹⁴ However, Indonesia's role as a founder and leader of the Non-Aligned Movement continues to shape its foreign policy, and Jakarta has been hestitant to deepen security partnerships too far with either the United States or China. That reluctance makes Indonesia a relatively passive actor in the broad Indo-Pacific security architecture.

U.S.-Indonesia security cooperation has deepened over the past decade as the Indonesian government sought to expand the country's external defense capabilities, with the two militaries conducting more than 240 military engagements annually, including efforts to intensify maritime security cooperation and combat terrorism.¹¹⁵ In 2015, President Joko Widodo's government

¹¹³ Zsombor Peter, "New US-ASEAN Naval Drills a 'Balancing Act' with Beijing," *Voice of America*, August 28, 2018.

¹¹⁴ Jansen Tham, "What's in Indonesia's Indo-Pacific Cooperation Concept?," The Diplomat, May 16, 2019.

¹¹⁵ Randall G. Schriver, Assistant Secretary of Defense, quoted in Hudson Institute, "Transcript: U.S.-Indonesia Relations at 70: History, Policy, and the Future," July 12, 2019.

announced plans to increase military spending to 1.5% of GDP from recent levels below 1%,¹¹⁶ focusing particularly on maritime capabilities, although spending has not increased at such a pace. Indonesia, however, is increasingly involved in rising South China Sea tensions.

Indonesia has long had a delicate relationship with China, marked by deep economic interdependence (China is a major consumer of Indonesian natural resources) but considerable strategic mistrust. Periodic violence directed at the Indonesian-Chinese community throughout Indonesian history casts further complications on Jakarta-Beijing relations.¹¹⁷ A 2018 Pew survey found that 53% of Indonesians had a positive view of China, down from 66% in 2014 and 73% in 2005.¹¹⁸ (The same poll, conducted in spring 2018, found that 42% of respondents had a positive view of the United States, a number that has dropped from 63% in 2009, and also that 22% of Indonesians believe it would be better for the world if China was the world's leading power, while 43% said it would be better if the United States occupied that role.)



Figure 5. Indonesia's Defense Budget

Source: The Military Balance, IISS (International Institute for Strategic Studies). **Notes:** Values provided are in absolute terms and not adjusted for inflation. \$1=Rp13,628 (1/30/20)

Singapore

Singapore is one of the United States' closest security partners in Southeast Asia. Its security posture is guided by its desire to serve as a useful balancer and intermediary between major powers in the region, and its efforts to avoid and hedge against anything that would force it to "choose" between the United States and China.

¹¹⁶ Prashanth Parameswaran, "An Indonesian Defense Revolution Under Jokowi?," *The Diplomat*, January 30, 2015.

¹¹⁷ Dikanaya Tarahita and Muhammad Zulfikar Rakhmat, "Understanding Indonesians' Souring Sentiment Towards China," *The Diplomat*, June 6, 2019.

¹¹⁸ Christine Tamir and Abby Budiman, "Indonesians Optimistic About Their Country's Democracy and Economy as Elections Near," Pew Research Center, April 4, 2019, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/04/04/indonesians-optimistic-about-their-countrys-democracy-and-economy-as-elections-near/.

In recent years Singapore has been an enthusiastic participant in new defense partnerships, but it has also been relatively skeptical, at least rhetorically, of the Trump Administration's Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept. While it has urged continued U.S. engagement in Asia, it has also been careful to warn that anti-China rhetoric or efforts to "contain" China's rise would be counterproductive. In a May 2019 speech in Washington DC, Singapore Foreign Minister Vivian Balakrishnan said "viewing China purely as an adversary to be contained will not work in the long term, given the entire spectrum of issues that will require cooperation between the U.S. and China."¹¹⁹

In 2019, Singapore was reportedly the last nation to agree to ASEAN's Indo-Pacific Outlook statement, viewing it as an unproductive move that did not address broader security issues but which would inevitably raise tensions with China, and prospectively the United States.¹²⁰ In questions about Singapore's view of the Trump Administration's FOIP concept, Singapore Foreign Minister Vivian Balakrishnan said in May 2018: "Frankly right now, the so-called free and open Indo-Pacific has not yet fleshed out sufficient level of resolution to answer these questions that I've posed.... We never sign on to anything unless we know exactly what it means."¹²¹

That said, Singapore has worked to develop new security arrangements. Singapore maintains a close security partnership with Australia: The two nations signed an agreement in 2016 under which Singapore would fund an expansion of military training facilities in Australia and would gain expanded training access in Australia, as well as enhanced intelligence sharing in areas such as counter-terrorism. In September 2019, Singapore held the first trilateral naval exercise with India and Thailand in the Andaman Sea, and agreed in November 2019 to make this an annual exercise. Singapore is also negotiating with India on an agreement that could allow the Singapore armed forces to use Indian facilities for live-fire drills—an important consideration for Singapore, given its small size.¹²²

Singapore retains strong security ties with the United States, formalized in the 2005 "Strategic Framework Agreement." The agreement builds on the U.S. strategy of "places-not-bases"—a concept that aims to provide the U.S. military with access to foreign facilities on a largely rotational basis, thereby avoiding sensitive sovereignty issues. The agreement allows the United States to operate resupply vessels from Singapore and to use a naval base, a ship repair facility, and an airfield on the island-state. The U.S. Navy also maintains a logistical command unit—Commander, Logistics Group Western Pacific—in Singapore that serves to coordinate warship deployment and logistics in the region.

Singapore is a substantial market for U.S. military goods, and the United States has authorized the export of over \$37.6 billion in defense articles to Singapore since 2014. In particular Singapore has purchased aircraft, parts and components, and military electronics, and has indicated interest in procuring four F-35 jets. Over 1,000 Singapore military personnel are assigned to U.S. military

¹¹⁹ Singapore Government, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Edited Transcript of Minister for Foreign Affairs Dr Vivian Balakrishnan's Remarks on 'Seeking Opportunities Amidst Disruption—A View from Singapore' at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, Singapore Ministry of Foreign Affairs, May 15, 2019," https://www.mfa.gov.sg/ Newsroom/Press-Statements-Transcripts-and-Photos/2019/05/20190516_FMV-Washington—CSIS-Speech.

¹²⁰ Marwaan Macan-Makar, "Indonesia and Singapore Fued over ASEAN engagement in Indo-Pacific," *Nikkei Asian Review*, July 19, 2019.

¹²¹ Charissa Yong, "Singapore Not Joining U.S., Japan-Led Free and Open Indo-Pacific for Now: Vivian Balakrishnan," *Straits Times.* May 14, 2018.

¹²² Lim Min Zhang, "Singapore and India Discuss Plans on Use of Chandipur Live-Firing Range in India," *Straits Times*. November 20, 2019.

bases, where they participate in training, exercises, and professional military education. Singapore has operated advanced fighter jet detachments for training in the continental United States for the past 26 years.¹²³

Singapore adheres to a one-China policy, but has an extensive relationship with Taiwan, including a security agreement under which Singapore troops train in Taiwan—an agreement that Beijing has occasionally asked it to terminate.¹²⁴ Generally, Singapore has managed to avoid damaging its strong relations with Beijing. Of late, Singapore has worked to smooth its ties with China—perhaps at least partly as a hedge against possible U.S. disengagement from the region. That being said, Singapore has judiciously pushed back against Chinese behavior it sees as problematic; in 2016, Singapore supported an international tribunal's ruling against China's assertions of sovereignty over extensive waters in the South China Sea.





(2009-2019)

Source: The Military Balance, IISS (International Institute for Strategic Studies). **Notes:** Values provided are in absolute terms and not adjusted for inflation. \$1=S\$1.36 (1/30/20)

Vietnam

Since the establishment of diplomatic relations between the United States and the Socialist Republic of Vietnam in 1995, the two countries' often overlapping strategic and economic interests have led them to incrementally expand relations across a wide spectrum of issues. For the first decade and a half of this period, cooperation between the two countries' militaries was embryonic, largely due to Vietnam's reluctance to advance relations more rapidly. By the late 2000s, however, China's actions in the South China Sea appear to have caused the Vietnamese government to take a number of steps to increase their freedom of action. First, Vietnam began

¹²³ U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Security Cooperation with Singapore," factsheet, July 15, 2019, https://www.state.gov/u-s-security-cooperation-with-singapore/.

¹²⁴ Liu Zhen, "Singapore-Taiwan Security Agreement to Stay in Place Despite Pressure from Beijing," *South China Morning Post*, October 5, 2017.

trying to increase its defense capabilities, particularly in the maritime sphere. In the words of two analysts, these efforts "for the first time" have given Vietnam "the ability to project power and defend maritime interests."¹²⁵ From 2009 to 2019, Vietnam increased its military budget by over 80% in dollar terms, to around \$5.3 billion. In 2009, Vietnam signed contracts to purchase billions of dollars of new military equipment from Russia, its main weapons supplier, including six Kilo-class submarines. It has also begun engaging in more maritime military diplomacy with its neighbors, and for the first time has begun dispatching peacekeepers to United Nations missions.¹²⁶

Second, as Vietnamese leaders perceived the strategic environment as continuing to deteriorate against them during the current decade, they deepened their cooperation with potential balancers such as the United States, Japan, and India. With the United States, Vietnam is one of the recipient countries in the Defense Department's \$425 million, five-year Southeast Asia Maritime Security Initiative, first authorized in the FY2016 National Defense Authorization Act (P.L. 114-92). In December 2013, the United States announced it would provide Vietnam with \$18 million in military assistance, including new coast guard patrol boats, to enhance Vietnam's maritime security capacity, assistance that the Trump Administration has expanded. The United States also has transferred to Vietnam a decommissioned U.S. Coast Guard Hamilton-class cutter, under the Excess Defense Articles program. The cutter is Vietnam's largest coast guard ship. The United States in recent years also has provided Vietnam with Scan Eagle Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs) and T-6 trainer aircraft. In a largely symbolic move, in March 2018, the USS Carl Vinson conducted a four-day visit to Da Nang, the first U.S. aircraft carrier to visit Vietnam since the Vietnam War.

Vietnam's willingness to openly cooperate with the United States' Indo-Pacific strategy is limited by a number of factors, however. Since the late 1980s, Vietnam's leaders explicitly have pursued what they describe as an "omnidirectional" foreign policy by cultivating as many ties with other countries as possible, without becoming overly dependent on any one country or group of countries. Some have referred to this approach as a "clumping bamboo" strategy, behaving like bamboo that will easily fall when standing alone but will remain standing strong when growing in clumps.¹²⁷ In practice, this has meant Vietnam often pairs its outreach to the United States and other powers like Japan and India with similar initiatives with China. Despite increased rivalry with Beijing, Vietnam regards its relationship with China as its most important bilateral relationship, and Hanoi usually does not undertake large-scale diplomatic or military moves without first calculating Beijing's likely reaction. The two countries have Communist Party-led political systems, providing a party-to-party channel for conducting relations, and contributing to often similar official world-views. China also is Vietnam's largest bilateral trading partner.

One corollary to Vietnam's omnidirectional approach is its official "Three Nos" defense policy: no military alliances, no aligning with one country against another, and no foreign military bases on Vietnamese soil to carry out activities against other countries. This approach, which barring a major shock likely will continue into the medium term, is likely to limit Vietnam's willingness to explicitly become a full partner in many of the elements of the Trump Administration's Indo-Pacific strategy, particularly if they are presented as explicitly aimed against China.

¹²⁵ Zachary Abuza and Nguyen Nhat Anh, "Vietnam's Military Modernization," *The Diplomat*, October 28, 2016.

¹²⁶ Prashanth Parameswaran, "Vietnam Vessel Kicks off New ASEAN Maritime Mission," *The Diplomat*, April 16, 2019.

¹²⁷ Thuy T. Do, "Is Vietnam's Bamboo Diplomacy Threatened by Pandas?" East Asia Forum, April 3, 2014.

That said, Vietnam has demonstrated in the past that it is willing to stretch the limits of its "Three Nos" policy. This has been particularly true in areas of defense cooperation such as military training and arms sales that can be undertaken quietly and/or portrayed as not aimed at one specific country. Many Vietnam watchers therefore expect that in the absence of a major shock—such as a U.S.-Vietnam trade war or open Sino-Vietnam military conflict—Vietnam will continue its approach of quietly and incrementally expanding its cooperation with the United States and its partners.¹²⁸





Source: The Military Balance, IISS (International Institute for Strategic Studies). **Notes:** Values provided are in absolute terms and not adjusted for inflation. \$1=23,180VND (1/30/20)

Questions for Congress

Based on the above, it appears that a key development in the strategic landscape of the Indo-Pacific is that U.S. allies and partners are developing closer strategic relations across the region as a way of hedging against the rise of China and the potential that the United States will either be less willing or less able to be strategically engaged. Given this, a key question for Congress is how the United States should respond to this emerging dynamic. Do these emerging intra-Asian strategic relationships support U.S. strategic objectives across the Indo-Pacific and if so, to what extent, and in what ways, should to the United States support them?

Some analysts question whether the Trump Administration's skepticism of allies is affecting, or may affect, U.S. ability to work with Japan, South Korea, and Australia in developing new security arrangements. In particular, Trump Administration requests for large increases in allies' monetary contributions to basing cost has raised significant concerns about what future alliance arrangements may look like. Similarly, some question whether the Administration's lack of interest in multilateral trade agreements such as the TPP may affect perceptions of regional allies

¹²⁸ Derek Grossman and Dung Huynh, "Vietnam's Defense Policy of 'No' Quietly Saves Room for 'Yes'," *The RAND Blog*, January 21, 2019.

and partners about broader U.S. commitment to the region. These raise questions Congress may consider, including: What are the United States' key interests in the region and have they changed over time? What role does cooperation with U.S. allies play in ensuring U.S. interests are promoted as the region's new security architecture develops? What is the proper mix of diplomatic, economic, defense, foreign assistance, and soft power that should be used in such an effort?

Some political developments in the region may also play a role in how Congress addresses these questions. In the Philippines and Thailand, both U.S. treaty allies, political developments have led to what many observers describe as a decline in democratic institutions. In India, a partner and important participant in Indo-Pacific arrangements, many are concerned about increasing intolerance and human rights abused against religious minorities. These developments raise questions such as: What role should Congress play in helping the Trump Administration, and future administrations, articulate U.S. strategy to the region and to what extent should American values, as well as U.S. interests, inform such an approach?

Congress has consistently played an important role in guiding and helping set U.S. policy in Asia. As noted above, the Asia Reassurance Initiative Act of 2018 (ARIA; P.L. 115-409), states: "Without strong leadership from the United States, the international system, fundamentally rooted in the rule of law, may wither.... It is imperative that the United States continue to play a leading role in the Indo-Pacific." Congress may assess how growing military spending and new security arrangements affect that goal.

Author Contact Information

Ben Dolven, Coordinator Specialist in Asian Affairs [redacted]@crs.loc.gov-....

Bruce Vaughn, Coordinator Specialist in Asian Affairs [redacted]@crs.loc.gov7-....

Paul Belkin Analyst in European Affairs [redacted]@crs.loc.go7-....

Emma Chanlett-Avery Specialist in Asian Affairs [redacted]@crs.loc.gov , 7-.... K. Alan Kronstadt Specialist in South Asian Affairs [redacted]@crs.loc.gov, 7-....

Mark E. Manyin Specialist in Asian Affairs [redacted]@crs.loc.goy 7-....

Derek E. Mix Analyst in European Affairs [redacted]@crs.loc,gov..

Kirt Smith Research Assistant [redacted]@crs.loc.gov-....

EveryCRSReport.com

The Congressional Research Service (CRS) is a federal legislative branch agency, housed inside the Library of Congress, charged with providing the United States Congress non-partisan advice on issues that may come before Congress.

EveryCRSReport.com republishes CRS reports that are available to all Congressional staff. The reports are not classified, and Members of Congress routinely make individual reports available to the public.

Prior to our republication, we redacted phone numbers and email addresses of analysts who produced the reports. We also added this page to the report. We have not intentionally made any other changes to any report published on EveryCRSReport.com.

CRS reports, as a work of the United States government, are not subject to copyright protection in the United States. Any CRS report may be reproduced and distributed in its entirety without permission from CRS. However, as a CRS report may include copyrighted images or material from a third party, you may need to obtain permission of the copyright holder if you wish to copy or otherwise use copyrighted material.

Information in a CRS report should not be relied upon for purposes other than public understanding of information that has been provided by CRS to members of Congress in connection with CRS' institutional role.

EveryCRSReport.com is not a government website and is not affiliated with CRS. We do not claim copyright on any CRS report we have republished.